
FAO: Councillor Aidan Smith, Cabinet Member for Regeneration, Greenwich Council

Dear Cllr Smith,
We are writing on behalf of the Greenwich and Bexley Green Party to offer our comments on the Urban Design Guide Supplementary Planning Document that is currently out for consultation.
First, may we recognise the Council’s commitment to sustainability and appropriate development, embodied in this guidance, which is clearly the result of considerable and careful work. 
We were pleased to see references in the Document to a number of key climate, biodiversity and environmental issues, including: 
Under the Sustainability objectives (a.7 – a.11); 
Flood risk mitigation (b.56 – b.59), which might also usefully consider nature-based solutions to flood risk.
Trees, vegetation and public spaces (b.61 – b.64, E.4.1)
Biodiversity (B.11, E.4.3, g.27, I.2.5)
Carbon impact (B.12)
Provision of space for communal gardens and urban farming (b.80, g.31)
Climate resilience of buildings (b.81 – b.85)
Trees and soft landscaping (E.3.5)
SUDS (E.3.8)
Green building principles (f.8 and f.122)
However, we believe the document would be considerably strengthened by making these references more directive. They are mostly phrased in terms of a recommendation to consider issues, or to follow guidance “as far as practicable” or “whenever possible”. That risks allowing developers to avoid potential additional costs by arguing that following the guidelines is not practical in their case, and it is easy then for the policy to be effectively undermined. They would be better put in a more directive way so that it is clear these are obligations on those proposing development rather than recommendations. 
In particular, we believe that using native species should be obligatory rather than preferable, given the impact on wildlife and biodiversity. Similarly, removing mature trees should be ruled out unless in genuinely exceptional cases: it is clear that replacement, even with ten-year old trees as the guidance recommends, will in practice not make up for the loss of embodied carbon or of habitat.  We welcome references to the biodiversity net gain obligation. We recommend that large developments in particular should be looking to maximise biodiversity rather than simply meeting the 10% threshold. It is not clear from the text when the 10% threshold will come into operation: we would strongly recommend that it be imposed right away. It is also important that all developers should be required to have a monitoring and maintenance plan for green aspects.  Too many saplings in new developments die from lack of care.
The Document rightly reflects that some parts of the Borough are poorly supplied with green space, but the guidance does no more than recommend that this be taken into account in development planning (e.78). We believe there is a need for a plan for the extension of green space in these areas, and for the creation of a more coherent, joined up network of green spaces across the Borough as a whole, to ensure that this important aspiration is realised in practice. It is not clear how the need for intensification (chapter C) will be resolved in a way that is compatible with maintenance and expansion of green spaces. This too speaks to the need for an overarching strategy rather than a piecemeal, development by development approach.  
On more detailed points:
It would be good to have a definition of sustainability in B1–B2, preferably one that flags up the overwhelming imperatives to decarbonise and to work with nature.
B3 could usefully set out more clearly how the challenge of accessibility in areas of the Borough with less access to public transport can be overcome (which must include working with TfL to maintain and extend bus routes and in the longer run to extend rail networks; and creating foot/cycle links between these areas and existing transport hubs).
In b.21 we would suggest replacing the word “compel” (Designing neighbourhoods to 15-minute principles should compel more people to walk and cycle) with “encourage”, to avoid feeding claims by opponents that 15-minute neighbourhoods are an authoritarian proposal.
The principles set out in E.3.8 on SUDS are welcome and forward-looking. It should be clear that paving over front or back gardens, or use of artificial grass, is not acceptable.
f.122 “strongly encourages” use of materials that support biodiversity.  Similarly i.40 encourages the use of bee, bird and bat bricks in house extensions. We recommend that incorporation of swift bricks and, wherever feasible, of other nature-friendly features, should be compulsory in new buildings. 
We welcome the forward looking references to clean energy, for example in F.12 (Building Integrated Photovoltaics) and i.50. Again, we would strongly recommend these being more directive: for example by saying that the Council will not approve developments that do not include BIPV and, where possible, air heat pumps, and by making it clear that no use of gas for heating or cooking will be approved. All existing and new developments using solar energy should have a robust service and maintenance plan. The council itself needs to take responsibility for this for housing it manages. This currently appears not to be the case, with some developments' solar panels not working.
It is clear from the first year review on the Council’s Carbon Neutral Plan that use of gas in residential properties accounts for a significant part of the Borough’s greenhouse gas emissions and that progress in reducing them is slow. The Document is an opportunity to ensure that new or redeveloped properties are fully in line with the urgent need to reduce emissions. There is a reference in G.2.3 to PassivHaus principles, but this could usefully be referenced in a much more prominent way as a set of principles that should be followed as a matter of course in housing design and retrofit.  
We welcome the positive references to reducing reliance on private cars (D.3.1 and subsequent sections), to waste and recycling arrangements (D.3.4), to parking arrangements (D.3.5, and to cycle parking (D.3.6)).There is also good material on these issues in Chapter E. Again, we would recommend that these be phrased as mandated design elements rather than as lists of possible approaches, which leave plenty of wriggle-room for developers who do not want to comply. 
We note, however, that on the ground in the Borough significant problems persist with pavement parking, requiring wheelchair users and parents with prams or pushchairs to take to the street to get round them. We encourage the Council to take steps to deal with behaviour that clearly runs counter to the thrust of its own policies (as illustrated in Image e.7). 
The Document touches on the question of affordable housing (Principle B.1.2 and c.91). It should be clear that it is a requirement (rather than optional) to increase the amount of affordable housing in new developments and estate regenerations. Ideally the Document would set specific targets around affordable housing and also set specific requirements for amenities such as Doctors' surgeries:  Greenwich Peninsula, for example, has one of the highest ratio of population to GPs in the country.
Any guidelines, however good, will only have the desired impact if there is an effective process to implement and enforce them. We hope that the Council will ensure a robust process. That needs to include consultation with local residents that goes beyond the proforma and feeds back in a practical way into project design  (a.27 – a.30). We would also welcome confirmation that the Council will be firm in rejecting development proposals that are not up to high environmental and other standards, and in insisting on the removal of anything built without proper permission. 
Yours Sincerely,
George Edgar, John Holmes (Greenwich Green Party Coordinator) & Karin Tearle
On behalf of Greenwich & Bexley Green Party

